
Host of the 
2017 International Jaguar Festival

The 2020 membership dues for NGJC of $54 are due 
by now. If you are going to renew your membership for 
2020, please mail your dues by as soon as you can. If 
you know you are not renewing, a quick e-mail to John 
Baxa jwbaxa@mindspring.com would be appreciated 
so that our e-mailing of the roster to JCNA will not be 
delayed. We have to send a roster to JCNA with dues 
payments for each member on the roster in early 
2020 so it is very important that we have all our dues 
collected by the end of January.
     There are now three ways to pay: by check, major 
credit card, or by PayPal. Please note that you do 
not need to have a PayPal account to pay by 
credit/debit card. If paying with PayPal, please go to 
www.ngjc.us and click on the Membership tab at the 
top of the page and follow the directions.
If paying by check, please make your check payable for 
$54 to the North Georgia Jaguar Club and mail it to 

John Baxa, VP Membership
1250 Lake Charles Drive

Roswell, GA 30075

     If your payment does not reach us by the end of 
January, you will be dropped from the renewal roster 
which we send to JCNA. If you rejoin later, we have to 
reinstate your membership which takes the time of 
people who are doing all this voluntarily. Do your part 
and make your payment when you read this.
     In making your decision on renewal, you should 
consider the following tangible benefits of club 
membership: 
(1) discounts on repairs and parts from Hennessy 

Jaguar, 
(2) rebates from Jaguar on purchases of new Jaguar 

automobiles available only to members of JCNA, 
(3) subscription to the Jaguar Journal published by 

JCNA, and 
(4) access to the knowledge accumulated by members 

of NGJC during years of experience with Jaguars.  
The discount from Hennessy on a $500 repair 
would more than pay for your annual  
membership dues.

Before we move on to the 
club affairs and events for 
2020 Beverly and I wish all 
of you, and your families, a 
Happy New Year.  
     Our first official club 
event of the year will be 
the Valentine Party on 
Saturday, February 15, at 
the Pearl Lian Restaurant 
in Duluth.  This is always a 
fun event as we celebrate 
our far better half’s and 
review the club activities 
for the upcoming year.
     Our first spring drive 
will be in late March with 
a new destination that we 
have not traveled before.  
Complete details will be 
in the February newsletter 
once we make sure we 
know the food is good!
Don’t forget club dues 
for 2020 are due and go 
to help cover the costs of 
several of our club events.  
     Looking forward to 
seeing you at many of 
our upcoming 2020 club 
events.
Dave Kirkman

Club Valentine Party, Saturday, February 15th, 2020
Renew Jag Club Membership for 2020

Coming up...
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Time to Renew Jag Club Membership for 2020
Submitted by John Baxa

Welcome new 
members

Jim and Terri Orr of 
Atlanta 

and Rick Watts of 
Covington

Neff Jenkins 
in Memoriam

Continued on page 7

Continued on page 7

Hugh Neff Jenkins, 
Jr., husband, father, 
and grandfather died 
peacefully at home 
surrounded by family 
on January 2, 2020 after 
a 7 1/2 year battle with 
prostate cancer. He was 
82. Neff is survived by 
his wife of 51 years Jane 
Turnage Jenkins, son 
Hugh Neff Jenkins III, 
daughter Patricia Jenkins 
Quidley, sisters Pat Shives 
and Joyce Keeshin, six 
grandchildren Abigail, 
Cole, and Catherine 
Quidley, Luke, Kelly, and 
Avery Jenkins and his 
beloved dog Max. 
    Born on October 4th, 
1937 in Cincinnati, Ohio. 
He attended the University 
of Cincinnati where he 
obtained a Bachelor’s 
degree in Mechanical 
Engineering and a Master’s 
Degree in Business 
Administration. He was 
a member of the Sigma 
Alpha Epsilon Fraternity. 
After college he served as 
a commissioned officer 
in the U. S. Public Health 
Service. He eventually 
moved to Atlanta in 1965 
where he met his wife Jane 
and bought his first and 
only house in Brookhaven 
in 1968 where he lived 
until he died.

Scholarship Honoring John Hoffman
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

As we all know John Hoffman’s dedication and support 
of the North Georgia Jaguar Club has been instrumental 
in the club’s success over the past several years. John 
received the JCNA President’s Award in recognition for 
his leadership of the highly successful International 
Jaguar Festival in 2017 and has served as Club President 
and Chief Judge for our Concours. Often unnoticed, but 
much appreciated, is that John has always been willing 
to come to the last minute rescue of club activities when 
other club members were incapacitated.

     When discussing club activities last fall John asked 
that he would like to take a less active leadership role in 
2020 but continue to participate as his time permitted. 
     Our November Board of Directors unanimously 
agreed that the best possible way to recognize John’s 
willingness to help us was to pay it forward and create 
a one-time scholarship in his name to help a worthy 
student at one of the technical schools supported 
by the Coventry Foundation. The scholarship is for 

Jaguar XE SV Project 8
Page 4
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Officers
President
Dave Kirkman
kirkmandav1@aol.com
770 886-7435

Vice-President
OPEN

Vice-President for 
Activities
OPEN

VP-Membership
John Baxa
jwbaxa@mindspring.com
770-642-7535

Vice President 
Concours
Terry Mathewson 
hmathewson@bellsouth.net

Treasurer
Lynn Cunningham
lynn.cunningham9@gmail.
com

The Old Rallymaster
Dave Kirkman
kirkmandav1@aol.com
770 886-7435

Webmaster
Dick Maury
rcmaury@bellsouth.net

Secretary
John Hollier
drjohnod86@gmail.com,,

Concours Chief Judge, 
John Hoffman
2jhoffs@att.net

Newsletter Editor: 
John Baxa
770-642-7535
jwbaxa@mindspring.com

Newsletter Publisher:
John C. Yates
johncyates@comcast.net

Member-at-large
Bill Flavelle
bflavelle@att.net

Deadline for Newsletter 
Articles and 

Advertisements is the 
26th of the preceding 

month. 

All submissions are 
nonbinding and subject 

to approval.

Apparel and Merchandise
Submitted by John Hoffman
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Call us on +44 (0)1746 765432 (UK) / +1 800 452 4787 (USA) or visit sngbarratt.com 

Keeping your Jaguar on the road

JANUARY 2020
Nothing planned

FEBRUARY 2020
Feb 15, Saturday – Valentines 
Lunch, Pearl Lian, Duluth, GA

MARCH 2019
March 22, Sunday 
First Spring Drive 

APRIL 2020
April 25, Saturday – Athens 
Collection

MAY 2019
May 26 Late Spring Drive, 
sponsor Dave Kirkman

JUNE 2020

June 
15, 

Saturday – NGJC Jag ‘n Friends 
Picnic, Canton, GA

JULY 2018
Athens Collection

AUGUST 2019
Summer Drive

SEPTEMBER 2020

OCTOBER 2020
October 25, Sunday for 
NGJC Concours d’Elegance – 
Gainesville, GA

NOVEMBER 2020
November, Saturday – NGJC 
Business Meeting 

DECEMBER 2020
December NGJC Holiday Party

2020 NGJC Calendar tentative
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

NGJC	EVENTS:	January
M T W T F SAT SUN

1 2 3 4 5
6 7 8 9 10 11 12

13 14 15 16 17 18 19
20 21 22 23 24 25 26
27 28 29 30 31

NGJC	EVENTS:	February
M T W T F SAT SUN

1 2
3 4 5 6 7 8 9

10 11 12 13 14 15 16
17 18 19 20 21 22 23
24 25 26 27 28 29

Club	Event Holiday
Other	Event

Now Accepting Donations

Donate Today
COVENTRY FOUNDATION
 

H I S T O R Y
PRESERVE JAGUAR

www.coventryfoundation.org

® 

® • Classic Jaguar  cars
• Parts
• Memorabilia
• Literature
• Monetary Donations
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Club Valentine Party, Saturday, February 15th
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

Jaguar XE SV Project 8
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

Plan on celebrating Valentines again this year with other club members on Saturday, 
February 15, 2020. We have reserved a private dining room at 12:30 pm for lunch 
at Pearl Lian Restaurant and Bar, 11600 Medlock Bridge Road, Duluth, GA 30097. If 
you know you are coming please RSVP with me by text (678-699-4170) or email at 
kirkmandav1@aol.com by Wednesday, February, 12th so I can let the restaurant know 
approximately how many of us to plan on. As this will be our first official club event of 
2020, I am looking forward to seeing you there as we celebrate our loved ones.

So what is Jaguar’s XE SV PROJECT 8 you ask. Seems Jaguar is up to its old tricks of 
building blindingly fast limited production supercars. Remember the Jaguar XJ220  
supercar from 1992? Well this is the modern version. The limited information on 
the web lists two choices; a four door sedan and a two door coupe. Both are hand 
built and feature a 600 HP Supercharged V8 and all-wheel drive…Jaguar’s “…most 
powerful road- legal road car in history.”
     How fast you ask? The prototype set the fastest time ever recorded for a four door 
sedan around German’s famous Nurburgring Nordschielfe; a time faster than many 
well known supercars including the new mid-engine ‘vette.
     With worldwide production set at 300 left-hand examples, what are the chances of 
ever seeing one of these exciting Jaguars on the prowl? Well, quite excellent as it turns 
out. Club member Ken Hussey just text me the pictures of his…a beautiful four door 
burnt orange with gray stripes (check out the pictures of these cars on the web and 
take the video tour as the incredible XE SV Cat growls around the “Ring”. Test rides 
anyone?
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Brokering significant Atlanta-area cars to buyers worldwide since 2012. Thinking 
about selling? Call us today to discuss consignment options for your Jaguar.

Chris Baucom | Nick Huston | 404-692-5250 | motorcarstudio.com

1164 Zonolite Place NE
Atlanta, GA 30306

SPORTS ∙ CLASSICS ∙ SALES ∙ BROKERAGE

SPORTS ∙ CLASSICS ∙ SALES ∙ BROKERAGE

Shooting Brake: the practical F-Type?
By Anthony Alaniz, Motor1

Earlier this month, Jaguar updated the F-Type, its stylish two-door sports car, for the 
2021 model year. It wasn’t a complete redesign. Instead, the automaker refreshed the 
car’s exterior bodywork, improved interior ergonomics, and rejiggered the top-tier 
car’s powertrains. X-Tomi Design decided to take the car’s new look and extend the 
coupe’s roof, turning the new F-Type into a gorgeous shooting brake.
     The F-Type’s new styling makes the car look longer and lower than before, and 
the longer roof helps accentuate those proportions. One change Jaguar made to the 
car’s styling is reorienting the headlights horizontally. Before, Jaguar positioned them 
vertically along the front, reaching over the front wheels. The horizontal headlights 
widen the front-end design. 
We can’t see the Jaguar’s 
rear-end design, though 
changes are far subtler at 
the rear compared to the 
car’s previous design. 
     The F-Type shooting 
brake, if Jaguar were ever 
to make such a creation, 
which it won’t, would gain 
a ton of functionality with 
the taller roof – the cargo 

space could be cavernous. The longer roof also doesn’t hinder the F-Type’s smoothed 
design, especially over the rear fenders. 
     With the redesign, Jaguar tweaked the powertrain lineup. While the turbocharged 
2.0-liter and supercharged V6 carry over unchanged, the supercharged 5.0-liter V8 
saw improvements. With the SVR model tossed in the dustbin of history, the range-
topping F-Type R now makes 575 horsepower (429 kilowatts) and 516 pound-feet 
(700 Newton-meters) of torque. It’s capable of rocketing the Jaguar to 60 miles per 
hour (96 kilometers per hour) in 3.5 seconds. A shooting brake would be a few 
tenths slower with the added weight. 

     A Jaguar F-Type shooting 
brake is unlikely to happen. 
For one, the business 
case for such a model 
is thin, and it’d sell in 
limited quantities just like 
the current F-Type coupe 
and F-Type convertible. If 
anything, the Jaguar F-Type 
shooting break is nothing 
but a tease.
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For Sale 1974 Jaguar E-Type OTS

Replacement ignition and door keys for Jaguar cars
Submitted by John Yates

Recently when I couldn’t find the glovebox key for my 1959 XK-150 DHC I came 
across this company in Arizona. By removing the lock from my glovebox I was able to 
get the key code. Triple-C.com tries to keep a stock of original Union/Wilmot Breeden 
FNR keys, for early XK vehicles along with FS, FP for some later cars.
     If your are looking for 1990-1997 model Jaguar car keys using high security keys 
such as “Tibbe” they can help - they specialized key cutting equipment will cut 8 
cut Tibbe keys. These are good through to 1997 (some cars in some markets were 
eariier).

It is a very nice yellow automatic with air plus factory hardtop. 19,000 miles.
All mechanical work done by  Dick Maury. $65,400.
Rod Barkow - Fayetteville, Ga 30215 rodbarkow@comcast.net
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rpotts@rmsothebys.com
+1 912 508 4096
1 800 211 4371

Ramsey Potts
Car Specialist 
Savannah, Georgia – United States

Ramsey Potts wears a lot of hats. He’s a mechanic, 
a member of several race crews, a race car driver, a 
member of several car clubs, a lifelong Jaguar lover, 
and, as of early 2017, an RM Sotheby’s Car Specialist.  

Contact Ramsey today to discuss buying  
and selling opportunities.

The Most Experienced, Knowledgeable,  
and Global Team in the Industry

76_Corp18_RamseyPottsJagPublicationAd.indd   1 2018-03-07   10:44 AM

Continued from page 1
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Scholarship Honoring John Hoffman
Submitted by Dave Kirkman

Neff Jenkins in Memoriam
    Neff was an independent business owner that served the industrial markets 
throughout the Southeast. He was an avid private pilot whose flying career spanned 
six decades. He enjoyed over 50 years of boating on Lake Lanier. Neff was active in the 
Rotary Club of North Atlanta for over 30 years and Murphy Candler Little League while 
his children were young. He was a generous man who was always willing to help a 
friend or family in need. Mostly, Neff loved life, his wife, his family, and his many dogs 
over the years. Neff and Jane joined the North Georgia Jaguar Club in 2017.
    A memorial service will be held at 1 PM on Saturday January 25th at St. Martins 
in the Fields Episcopal Church on 3110 Ashford Dunwoody Road, Brookhaven, GA 
30319. In lieu of flowers, the family asks contributions be made to the Suthers Center 
for Christian Outreach at 3550 F Broad Street, Chamblee, GA 30341 or the charity of 
your choice .

$1,000.00.  Lynn Cunningham, NGJC Treasure, is also on the Coventry Foundation 
Board of Directors and has been working with Coventry Foundation President, Gary 
Kincel, on selecting the school and student.
     I, personally, cannot think of a better way for our club to not only recognize 
John’s contributions but also support the Coventry Foundation and their educational 
endeavors.

For Sale 2002 Jaguar XJ8, Vanden Plas

Election of officers for 2020
Submitted by John Hollier

For Sale 1990 white XJS convertible

4.0L V8, 65,000 miles in pristine condition! I have been the sole owner of this garage 
kept, gorgeous Jag with extremely low mileage!  Leather interior, genuine wood on 
the dash, doors and trim, heated front and back seats, with many more options. 
Impeccably maintained and serviced only at the Jaguar dealership. $7,990.00. Classic 
original Jaguar styling. They don’t make them like this anymore! If interested, please 
call Diana at 678-427-1511.

President David Kirkman called the annual Business Meeting to order at 12:10PM at 
the Pearl Lian restaurant in Johns Creek. Eight Board Members were present.
    David Kirkman recalled the minutes of the 2018 Meeting and they were approved 
as published.
    John Baxa made a motion to certify the election results of the 2020 officers and it 
was seconded and passed unanimously.
The new roster is as follows:

The first NGJC new Board meeting will be January 18, 2019 at a location to be 
announced.

President......................David Kirkman
Vice President...............Open
Vice President for Concours 
....................................Terry Mathewson
Vice President for Activities 	 Open
Vice President for Membership John Baxa

Treasurer.....................Lynn Cunningham
Secretary......................John Hollier
Newsletter Editor..........John Baxa
Newsletter Publisher.....John Yates
Member-at-Large..........Bill Flavelle

I have a 1990 white XJS convertible that needs a home. The body is good; it has been 
stored in my basement for the past sixteen or seventeen years. It needs a new top. 
It was running when we stopped driving it. My late husband’s health started getting 
increasingly bad about 20 years ago, and getting in and out of a low slung vehicle 
became impossible for him. He refused to consider selling the car, but now I need to 
downsize. As for price, I would like to get in the neighborhood of $13,000.00. I live 
in Carrollton, which is about 45 miles west of Atlanta. You may contact me by email if 
anyone wishes: Cassandra Flowers gran91140@gmail.com


